Society for Reformation Research
Executive Council Meeting

15 October 2010,  Montreal
Minutes
The meeting was called to order at 12:18 PM.

1:  Approval of Minutes
Rudi Almasy noted a correction to the spelling of Peter Auksy’s name.   There being no other corrections, the minutes were approved.
2:  Nominating Committee Report and
3:  Issues regarding elections for terms ending Dec. 31, 2010

Mack Holt noted the problems that emerged as a result of the sudden and unexpected resignation of the chair of the Nominating Committee a week before the meeting.  Although it was assumed that everything was in hand for us to have a full slate of nominees, this proved not to be the case.  Nevertheless, it was possible on the basis of previous discussion for the nominating committee (now comprised of Ron Rittgers and Karen Spierling) to move forward with the nomination of a Vice President-President Elect.  Susan Karant-Nunn had been nominated and accepted the nomination.  In addition, negotiations over the summer had resulted in Robert and Victoria Christman being nominated to succeed Jeffrey Tyler and Janis Gibbs as Membership Secretary and Treasurer.  Pending final approval of their nomination, operations will move to Luther College.

As for the remaining vacancies, no names had been put forward for these.  The president solicited nominations from the Council for the following open slots:



Nominating Committee



Recording Secretary



One Member at Large

Megan Armstrong kindly offered to remain on an additional year as Program Chair and will handle arrangements for 2011.  Jeffrey Watt also had agreed to remain on for an additional year as member at large.

It was moved that we agree to conduct the elections for the three remaining positions by email; in the meantime it was also moved that we approve the existing slate.  Brad Gregory offered a friendly amendment to the motion, saying that by our vote we agreed in principle on the decision of the nominating committee with regard to the three remaining positions.  The motion was seconded and approved.
The president expressed his thanks to Jeff Tyler for his work helping negotiate the move of operations to Luther.  Jeff stated that his task was simplified by the strong institutional support and interest expressed by the administration at Luther.

4:  Membership and Treasurer’s Report

See attached.

5:  Report on the transition of operations from Hope College to Luther College.
6:  Nischan Award and Chrisman Fellowship

See attached report on Chrisman Fellowship
7:  Archive for Reformation History Report

See attached

8:  Programming

See attached reports from Rudy Almasy and Megan Armstrong in the Business Meeting minutes.
a. SCSC
b. Kalamazoo
c. AHA/ASCH
9: Other New Business

The meeting adjourned at 1:29

Society for Reformation Research

Business Meeting

16 October 2010,  Montreal
Minutes
The meeting was called to order at 5:10 PM

1:  Approval of Minutes
The minutes were approved as submitted by voice vote.
2:  Nominating Committee Report
Mack Holt presented the officers nominated by the Executive Council for approval:

Susan Karant-Nunn – Vice President and President Elect

Robert and Victoria Chrisman – Treasurer and Membership Secretary

No other nominations were made from the floor; the slate was approved without dissent.

Praise was offered for the yeoman work done by Jeff Tyler and Janis Gibbs as Treasurer and Membership Secretary over the years as well as for their work making the necessary arrangements with Luther College for the transfer of their offices there.  Jeff indicated that they would continue in their offices for the remainder of the membership cycle to smooth the transition.   A round of applause followed.

3:  Issues regarding elections for terms ending Dec. 31, 2010

Mack Holt explained that, because no meeting was held in 2009, it had been decided to let officers continue an additional year in their terms.  Owing to difficulties getting together a full slate of nominees for all the vacant position, it was decided to conduct the elections via email.  The positions would be:

Recording Secretary 

Nominating Committee 

Executive Council – Member at Large

Megan Armstrong would continue for one year as Program Chair.

Members should expect to receive ballots through the ListServ beginning in early December.
4:  Membership and Treasurer’s Report
[See attached]

a) Membership Report

Jeff Tyler discussed the current membership situation.  On account of the economy, sabbaticals, and leaves, membership numbers had been up and down.  One change has been to move the renewal cycle to summer which allows better estimations of how many copies of the journal need to be ordered.  The transition to Luther College would be completed over the course of 2011. Jeff thanked all those who had helped in negotiations with Luther.

Three outstanding issues need to be resolved.  First of all there was the matter of back issues, mostly from the early 2000s; an email would go out to the membership to see if members want copies for their libraries.  Second were the archives.  We are trying to collect records of the Society from individuals, but questions remain of what to do with the documents.  For the moment, they should be sent to Robert and Victoria Chrisman at Luther.  Finally, again the issue of incorporation was raised.  While it is clumsy to move from one state to another, this needs to be examined closely.

b) Treasurer’s Report

Janis Gibbs reported that we are solvent and have even made a bit of money, despite the fact that interest incomes have been negligible.  Since the Society has none of its money in equities, we suffered no loss on account of the stock market crisis.  

Major expenses included the Chrisman award ($2000) and $750 for the reception for Eric Midelfort and Anne Schutte at the St. Louis meeting -- $250 of the latter was a donation from an anonymous member.  It was noted that bank service charges were rather high; this is because Gütersloh wants payment via wire transfer so we end up paying transaction costs -- $45 per transfer.  Currently the Chrisman Fellowship is paid out of the operating budget.

Janis pointed out some issues with the Accounts Receivable section of the budget – the numbers here reflect rotating accounts with book sellers who pay on a fixed schedule.  None of the Receivables are for individuals.  There are a few bad debts from institutions that ultimately will have to be written off.

5:  Nischan Award and Chrisman Fellowship
The Nischan Award is given in even-numbered years.  In 2008 the award was given to Bob Kingdon and had been announced before the SCSC on account of his poor health.  Because we did not meet in Geneva in 2009, no nominations for this year had been put forward, but it will be given this year.  A few names had been mentioned and Mack Holt solicited additional nominations.  The Executive Council would subsequently decide on the award.

The Chrisman Fellowship is awarded in odd-numbered years.  The 2009 winner was Bronwen McShea of Yale University.  An announcement will shortly be going out for this year’s cycle.  The deadline for application/nominations is February 1.  David Whitford noted that on the flier it still says that the award is for $1500, even though it had been raised to $2000.  This would be corrected.  Meanwhile, application materials should be sent to Mack Holt via email.
7:  Archive for Reformation History Report
Brad Gregory reported on the transfer of the editorial offices of the Archive to Notre Dame.  Carlos Eire had approved Randall Zachman and Brad as the new North American editors, providing that Notre Dame would provide sufficient institutional support.  The college has provided a one-year rotation graduate fellowship for a student assistant.  The ListServ is now housed at Notre Dame with Randall as administrator.  Notre Dame also is home to the website:  ARG.nd.edu.

The new editors have already starting receiving manuscripts; now that matters are settled on this side of the Atlantic, they will begin working closely with the German side to complete the transition.  

Brad offered his thanks to Anne Schutte and Susan Karant-Nunn for their leadership of the journal and their help with the transition.  The audience seconded his comments with applause.
8:  Programming
d. SCSC
[See Attached]  Mack Holt indicated that SRR was limited to sponsoring ten sessions.  Susan Karant-Nunn asked why SCSC got nervous about us going above ten.  Mack explained that we are the largest presence among the affiliated society.  SCSC just wants to make sure that everyone is represented.  In any event, the final number is flexible and open to negotiation.  Amy Nelson Burnett pointed out the scheduling problems that arise when too many sessions are scheduled by affiliated societies.

e. Kalamazoo
See attached.  SRR organized a record number of 3 sessions this year.  They always make a point of plugging SRR and seeking new members.  Rudi Almasy noted that there had been some problems last year scheduling sessions while Maureen Thum recovered from her heart attack, but that she had recovered fully and things were moving along very well.

f. AHA/ASCH

2 Sessions had been organized for the 2011 AHA meeting.  An email will be sent out later with details.
9: Other New Business

Susan Karant-Nunn reminded everyone that 2017 was coming and it was time to begin thinking about organizing sessions.  We also need to be thinking about what the SRR might want to do.  She discussed her meeting with the Wissenschaftliche Beirat in Berlin about planning.  A small conference, “Reformation 500” was being planned under the leadership of Hermann Selderhuis.  Meetings towards this end were being held in February 2011 and Summer 2011 and they will be soliciting affiliations from organizations.  She asked whether it be time to set up an ad hoc committee to begin work on planning.  

Scott Hendrix pointed out that a Luther congress was planned for Wittenberg in 2017 and suggested perhaps a conference in conjunction with that meeting.  Ward Holder moved that the nominating committee be charged with setting up a 2017 planning committee.  Mack asked if the membership approved the motion for the President and Executive Council to set up an ad hoc committee on 2017.  The motion was approved.

David Whitford earnestly pleaded to have someone take over the website.  Mack Holt noted that it was out of date and needed to be updated.  It would make sense for the SRR website to be operated out of Notre Dame.

The meeting adjourned at 5:55 PM

Respectfully Submitted,

Wm. Bradford Smith
SOCIETY FOR REFORMATION RESEARCH

MEMBERSHIP/SUBSCRIPTION REPORT 2009-2010

PRIVATE MEMBERSHIPS

         ACTIVE
 + INACTIVE
   NEW     STUDENT
2010
   103

  130


    8

  10



2009
   114

  136


    6

  14

2008
   125

  161


    9  

  20

2007
   136

  155


   21

  18

2006
   106

  125

   
   11

  14

2005
   112

  135

    
     9

  10

2004
   112

  144

  
    13

  11 


2003
   126

  141

   
    17

  16




2002
   118

  141

   
    29

   9

2001
   112

   --

    
    --

    --

1998
   107

   --
 
    
     --

    --

2010 Memberships: 130

  Active: 103 (paid dues/subscribed); Inactive: 27 (missing in 2010)


New Members: 8 (5 from website)


Grad Students: 10 (4 new); Emeritae/i: 11 (5 subscribe) 


Rejoining: 20

2009 Memberhips: 136
  Active: 114 (paid dues/subscribed); Inactive: 34 (missing in 2009)


New Members: 6 (1 from website)


Grad Students: 14 (1 new); Emeritae/i: 14 (4 subscribe)


Rejoining: 9

SUBSCRIPTIONS

PERSONAL
ARG/LB

ARG

LB

2009


27


40

2008


23


28

2

2007


23


32

1

2006


25


35

2

2005


28


26

5

2004


30


31

5

2003


31


28

7

2002


41


25

6

PERSONAL
ARG

LB

2009


67

27

2008


50

25

2007


55

24

2006


60

27

2005


54

33

2004


61

35

2003


59

38

2002


66

47

2001


67

44

2000


67

47

SUBSCRIPTIONS 2009

ARG/LB
ARG

LB


Private:


27

40

0


Institutional




 9

8


Commercial:



 16

9



(increase of 16 private ARG subscriptions;



 increase of 2 private LB subscriptions;



 increase of 1 institutional ARG subscription)

SUBSCRIPTIONS 2008

ARG/LB
ARG

LB


Private:


23

28

2


Institutional:


 8

8


Commercial:


 16

9



(decrease of 4 private ARG subscriptions;



 decrease of 1 institutional LB subscription



 increase of 1 commercial ARG order)

SUBSCRIPTIONS 2007

ARG/LB
ARG

LB


Private:


23

32

1


Institutional:


  8

9


Commercial:


15

9



(decrease of 5 private ARG subscriptions;



 increase of 1 institutional ARG



 decrease of 3 private LB subscriptions



 increase of 1 institutional LB)

SUBSCRIPTIONS 2006

ARG/LB
ARG

LB


Private:


25

35

2


Institutional




  8

8


Commercial




13

8



(increase of 2 private ARG subscriptions; 



decrease of 2 institutional ARGs;



decrease of 6 private LB subscriptions;



decrease of 1 institutional LB subscription)

SUBSCRIPTIONS 2005

ARG/LB
ARG

LB


Private



28

26

5


Institutional




10

9


Commercial




13

7


Private: 54 ARG, 33 LB (decrease of 7 ARG and 2 LB)


TOTAL (private, institutional, commercial): 77 ARG, 49 LB

Programming Report for SRR Meeting (October 2010)

The following report is submitted on SRR programming for the year 2010:

SCSC meeting, Montreal (Oct 14-17th)

The SRR organized ten sessions for the Montreal meeting of the SCSC including the main roundtable on the Thursday night and a special roundtable on Thomas Brady’s book, German Histories.  

The list of sessions:

Feature Roundtable: Writing In/Through Religious Exile

Org’d: Nicholas Terpstra

Participants: Barbara Fuchs, Magda Teter, Kenneth Mills and Christopher D’Addario

*Benjamin Kaplan had to drop out

Special Roundtable:  Thomas Brady’s German Histories

Participants: Gerhild Scholz William, Susan Karant-Nunn, Brad Gregory, Randall Zachman, Thomas Brady

2 sessions on Legitimacy in Early Modern England (organizer Calvin Lane)

“Emotions, Politics, and Religion in Early Modern France”

organizer: John MacCormack

The pursuit of Justice in Early Modern Europe (Molly Greene, Julie Hardwick, and Sara Beam, with Peter lake as commentator)

“Marriage in Reformation Theology and Praxis”

Organized by David Whitford 

“Rhetoric, Religion and Controversy in Early Modern Europe”

organizer: Amy Nelson Burnett

“Sexing the State: Sexuality and Governtality in Early Modern Europe”

chair: Andrew Spicer

“Forced Monachization”

Organizer: Anne Jacobson Schutte

ASCH session organized for 2010:

FEMALE SAINTS AND SANCTITY IN THE PROTESTANT TRADITION

CO-SPONSOR: SRR AND ASCH

Chair and Comment: Philip Soergel, University of Maryland-College Park

"Domesticity and Divinity: Holy Models for Protestant Matrons" 

Jennifer L. Walsh, Duke University

"Redemption of the Bride"

Rabia Gregory, University of Missouri-Columbus

"Luther's Adaptation of the Madonna of Mercy Image"

Margaret Arnold, GS, BU
Report Submitted by

Megan Armstrong, Program Chair SRR

Archiv für Reformationsgeschichte report to the SRR Executive Committee

Sixteenth Century Studies Conference
Montreal, Canada, October 15, 2010

My report will be brief and will deal chiefly with the transfer of the North American editorial responsibility of the ARG to myself and Randall Zachman at Notre Dame.

In 2009, members of the SRR executive committee approached Randall and me and asked whether we would be willing to take on the editorship of the ARG from Susan Karant-Nunn and Anne Schutte, who were looking to step down after a decade of dedicated service in the role.  We consulted with Susan and Anne, conferred between ourselves, and decided to accept the invitation, pending the offer of appropriate institutional support from the College of Arts and Letters at Notre Dame.  This support proved to be forthcoming and was conveyed with genuine enthusiasm by an associate dean whose responsibilities include overseeing the journals under the aegis of the university.  The institutional support from the college includes a rotating, one-year stipend equivalent to that of a regular graduate student stipend for a Ph.D. student in the history department to serve as an editorial assistant.  He or she is charged with keeping track of incoming submissions, handling email with readers of manuscripts, and keeping files in order.  This arrangement began in the 2009-10 academic year, continues this academic year, and will continue for as long as we continue to edit the journal at Notre Dame.

We have been receiving submissions for the 2012 edition of the journal.  Since the beginning of the year we have received six submissions: three in German/central European fields, one in Iberia, and two for China.  We were particularly encouraged by the submissions dealing with China (both of which dealt with aspects of the Jesuit mission there), and hope that this will be a harbinger of additional global-historical submissions pertaining to our field.  We know of several other manuscripts by scholars who have informed us of their intent to submit them in the near future, and we are in the process of soliciting manuscripts as well.

As part of the editorial transition process, the ARG website has been transferred to Notre Dame and is now live.  The URL address is http://arg.nd.edu/.  The website includes information on submissions, preparation of manuscripts, the European and North American editorial boards, and so forth, and includes all the updated contact information reflecting the move of the journal to Notre Dame.  The SRR listservs (regular and executive committee) have also been transferred to Notre Dame.  Randall Zachman is serving as the administrator of both the website and the listservs.

Thanks to help from Susan and Anne, as well as the aforementioned institutional support from Notre Dame, the transition has gone smoothly.  We were in touch with Heinz Schilling as editor of the German half of the ARG early in the process, but the contact between us has been minimal since then.

Respectfully submitted by Brad Gregory and Randall Zachman

Addendum:  Report of Nominating Committee regarding vacant positions after the October meeting.

November 17, 2010

Dear SRR Executive Council,

The Nominating Committee, which consists of Karen Spierling and myself,  would like to nominate the following individuals for the SRR positions listed below. The term for each office would begin January 1, 2011.

 Recording Secretary (four-year term): Kay Edwards, Univ. of South Carolina
Nominating Committee (three-year term): Anne Schutte, Univ. of Virginia (emerita)

At-large Executive Council Member (four-year term): Timothy Fehler, Furman Univ.

As a separate motion, the Nominating Committee would like to propose that the name of the Recording Secretary position be changed to Recording Officer. The current candidate for the position has requested the change, citing concerns about the negative stigma that can attend the title ‘secretary,’ especially for women. The Nominating Committee is sympathetic to these concerns and also believes that the proposed change would make it much easier for future Nominating Committees to find successors for this position.
Once the Executive Council has had the opportunity to review and comment on both ballots, Brad Smith will be sending them to the membership via email for vote.
Best regards,
Ron Rittgers

Chair, Nominating Committee

[Ballots went out on December 4, 2010.  Both measures were subsequently approved without dissent. - BS]

